
A collection of my favorite passages from Middlemarch. (Wordsworth 
classic edition, for page numbers)

Pg. 71

...this surprise of a nearer introduction to Stoics and Alexandrians, 
as people who had ideas not totally unlike her own, kept in abeyance 
for the time her usual eagerness for a finding theory which could 
bring her own life and doctrine into strict connection with that 
amazing past, and give the remotest sources of knowledge some bearing 
on her actions.

...

She did not want to deck herself with knowledge — to wear it loose 
from the nerves and blood that fed her action; and if she had written 
a book she must have done it as Saint Theresa did, under the command 
of an authority that constrained her conscience. But something she 
yearned for by which her life might be filled with action at once 
rational and ardent; and since the time was gone by for guiding 
instruction, what lamp was there but knowledge? Surely learned men 
kept the only oil; and who more learned than Mr Casaubon?

Pg. 97

Strangers, whether wrecked and clinging to a raft, or duly escorted 
and accompanied by portmanteaus, have always had a circumstantial 
fascination for the virgin mind, against which native merit has urged 
itself in vain. And a stranger was absolutely necessary to Rosamond's 
social romance, which had always turned on a lover and bridegroom who 
was not a Middlemarcher, and who had no connections at all like her 
own.

Pg. 159

"No; nonsense, Naumann! English ladies are not at everybody's service 
as models. And you want to express too much with your painting. You 
would only have made a better or worse portrait with a background 
which every connoisseur would give a different reason for or against. 
And what is a portrait of a woman? Your painting and plastic are poor 
stuff after all. They perturb and dull conceptions instead of raising 



them. Language is a finer medium."

"Yes, for those who can't paint," said Naumann. "There you have 
perfect right. I did not recommend you to paint, my friend."

The amiable artist carried his sting, but Ladislaw did not choose to 
appear stung. He went on as if he had not heard.

"Language gives a fuller image, which is all the better for being 
vague. After all, the true seeing is within; and painting stares at 
you with an insistent imperfection. I feel that especially about 
representations of women. As if a woman were a mere colored 
superficies! You must wait for movement and tone. There is a 
difference in their very breathing: they change from moment to moment. 
This woman whom you have just seen, for example: how would you paint 
her voice, pray? But her voice is much diviner than anything you have 
seen of her."

Pg. 179

As for Dorothea, nothing could have pleased her more, unless it had 
been a miraculous voice pronouncing Mr Casaubon the wisest and 
worthiest among the sons of men. In that case her tottering faith 
would have become firm again.

Naumann's apparatus was at hand in wonderful completeness, and the 
sketch went on at once as well as the conversation. Dorothea sat down 
and subsided into calm silence, feeling happier that she had done for 
a long while before. Everyone about her seemed good, and she said to 
herself that Rome, if she had only been less ignorant, would have been 
full of beauty; its sadness would have been winged with hope. No 
nature could be less suspicious than hers; when she was a child she 
believed in the gratitude of wasps and the honorable susceptibility of 
sparrows, and was proportionately indignant when their baseness was 
made manifest. 

Pg. 180

"It is as Santa Clara that I want you to stand — leaning so, with your 
cheek against your hand ... " [Naumann to Dorothea]

Will was divided between the inclination to fall at the Saint's feet 
and kiss her robe, and the temptation to knock Naumann down while he 
was adjusting her arm. All this was impudence and desecration, and he 



repented that he had brought her.

...

He [Will] had been allured by the gratification of his pride in being 
the person who could grant Naumann such an opportunity of studying her 
loveliness — or rather her divineness, for the ordinary phrases which 
might apply to mere bodily prettiness were not applicable to her.

...

The remote worship of a woman throned out of their reach plays a great 
part in men's lives, but in most cases the worshipper longs for some 
queenly recognition, some approving sign by which his soul's sovereign 
may cheer him without descending from her high place. That was 
precisely what Will wanted. 

Pg. 182

"I suppose I am dull about many things," said Dorothea, simply. "I 
should like to make life beautiful — I mean everybody's life. And then 
all this immense expense of art, that seems somehow to lie outside 
life and make it no better for the world, pains one. It spoils my 
enjoyment of anything when I am made to think that most people are 
shut out from it."

"I call that the fanaticism of sympathy," said Will, impetuously. "You 
might say the same of landscape, of poetry, of all refinement. If you 
carried it out you ought to be miserable in your own goodness, and 
turn evil that you might have no advantage over others. The best piety 
is to enjoy — when you can. You are doing the most then to save the 
earth's character as an agreeable planet. And enjoyment radiates. It 
is of no use to try and take care of all the world; that is being 
taken care of when you feel delight — in art or in anything else. 
Would you turn all the youth of the world into a tragic chorus, 
wailing and moralizing over misery? I suspect that you have some false 
belief in the virtues of misery, and want to make you life a 
martyrdom." Will had gone further than he intended, and checked 
himself. But Dorothea's thought was not taking just the same direction 
as his own, and she answered without any special emotion —

"Indeed you mistake me. I am not a sad, melancholy creature. I am 
never unhappy long together. I am angry and naughty not like Celia: I 
have a great outburst, and then all seems glorious again. I cannot 
help believing in glorious things in a blind sort of way. I should be 
quite willing to enjoy the art here, but there is so much that I don't 
know the reason of — so much that seems to me a consecration of 



ugliness rather than beauty. The painting and sculpture may be 
wonderful, but the feeling is often low and brutal, and sometimes even 
ridiculous. Here and there I see what takes me at once as noble — 
something that I might compare with the Alban Mountains or the sunset 
from the Pincian Hill; but that makes it the greater pity that there 
is so little of the best kind among all that mass of things over which 
men have toiled so."

"Of course there is always a great deal of poor work: the rarer things 
want that soil to grow in."

"O dear," said Dorothea, taking up that thought into the chief current 
of anxiety, "I see it must be very difficult to do anything good. I 
have often felt since I have been in Rome that most of our lives would 
look much uglier and more bungling than the pictures, if they could be 
put on the wall."

Dorothea parted her lips again as if she were going to say more, but 
changed her mind and paused.

"You are too young — it is an anachronism for you to have such 
thoughts," said Will energetically, with a quick shake of the head, 
habitual to him. "You talk as if you had never known any youth. It is 
monstrous — as if you had a vision of Hades in your childhood, like 
the boy in the legend. You have been brought up in some of those 
horrible notions that choose the sweetest women to devour — like 
Minotaurs. And now you will go and be shut up in that stone prison at 
Lowick: you will be buried alive."

Pg. 186

"To be a poet is to have a soul so quick to discern, that no shade of 
quality escapes it, and so quick to feel, that discernment is but a 
hand playing with finely ordered variety on the chords of emotion — a 
soul in which knowledge passes instantaneously into feeling, and 
feeling flashes back as a new organ of knowledge." [Ladislaw]

Pg. 218

An eminent philosopher among my friends, who can dignify even your 
ugly furniture by lifting it into the serene light of science, has 
shown me this pregnant little fact. Your pier-glass or extensive 
surface of polished steel made to be rubbed by a housemaid, will be 
minutely and multitudinously scratched in all directions; but place 



now against it a lighted candle as a centre of illumination, and lo! 
The scratches will seem to arrange themselves in a fine series of 
concentric circles around that little sun. It is demonstrable that the 
scratches are going everywhere impartially, and it is only your candle 
which produces the flattering illusion of a concentric arrangement, 
its light falling with an exclusive optical selection. 

Pg. 232

For my part I am very sorry for him. It is an uneasy lot at best, to 
be what we call highly taught and yet not to enjoy: to be present at 
this great spectacle of life and never to be liberated from a small 
hungry shivering self — never to be fully possessed by the glory we 
behold, never to have our consciousness rapturously transformed into 
the vividness of a thought, the ardor of a passion, the energy of an 
action, but always to be scholarly and uninspired, ambitious and 
timid, scrupulous and dim-sighted. [regarding Casaubon]

Pg. 296

That is the way with us when we have any uneasy jealousy in our 
disposition: if our talents are chiefly of the burrowing kind, our 
honey-sipping cousin (whom we have grave reasons for objecting to) is 
likely to have a secret contempt for us, and anyone who admires him 
passes an oblique criticism on ourselves. [Casaubon, the burrower, and 
Will Ladislaw, the cousin]

Pg. 323

"... But I have a belief of my own, and it comforts me."

"What is that?" Said Will, rather jealous of the belief.

"That by desiring what is perfectly good, even when we don't quite 
know what it is and cannot do what we would, we are part of the divine 
power against evil — widening the skirts of light and making the 
struggle with darkness narrower."

"That is a beautiful mysticism — it is a — "

"Please not to call it by any name," said Dorothea, putting out her 



hands entreatingly. 

Pg. 350

Here was a man who now for the first time found himself looking in the 
eyes of death — who was passing through one of those rare moments of 
experience when we feel the truth of a commonplace, which is as 
different from what we call knowing it, as the vision of waters upon 
the earth is different from the delirious vision of the water which 
cannot be had to cool the burning tongue. When the commonplace 'We 
must all die' transforms itself suddenly into the acute consciousness 
'I must die — and soon', then death grapples us, and his fingers are 
cruel; afterwards, he may come to fold us in his arms as our mother 
did, and our last moment of dim earthly discerning may be like the 
first. [regarding Casaubon]

Pg. 383

Will Ladislaw was stretched on the rug contemplating the curtain-pole 
abstractedly, and humming very low the notes of 'When first I saw thy 
face'; while the house spaniel, also stretched out with small choice 
of room, looked from between his paws at the usurper of the rug with 
silent but strong objection.

Pg. 425

"No; though perhaps wisdom is not his strong point, but rather 
affection and sincerity. However, wisdom lies more in those two 
qualities than people are apt to imagine. I hope you know by those 
marks what young gentleman I mean." [Mr. Farebrother to Mary Garth, in 
reference to Fred Vincy]

Pg. 496

... he [Ladislaw] wished finally to quit Middlemarch. But indefinite 
visions of ambition are weak against the ease of doing what is 
habitual or beguilingly agreeable; and we all know the difficulty of 
carrying out a resolve when we secretly long that it may turn out to 



be unnecessary. 

Pg. 507

Into this second life Bulstrode's past had now risen, only the 
pleasures of it seeming to have lost their quality. Night and day, 
without interruption save of brief sleep which only wove retrospect 
and fear into a fantastic present, he felt the scenes of his earlier 
life coming between him and everything else, as obstinately as when we 
look through the window from a lighted room, the objects we turn out 
backs on are still before us, instead of the grass and the trees. 

Pg. 617

When she resolved to go down, she prepared herself by some little acts 
which might seem mere folly to a hard onlooker; they were her way of 
expressing to all spectators visible or invisible that she had begun a 
new life in which she embraced humiliation. She took off all her 
ornaments and put on a plain black gown, and instead of wearing her 
much adorned cap and large bows of hair, she brushed her hair down and 
put on a plain bonnet-cap, which made her look suddenly like an early 
Methodist. [about Mrs. Bulstrode]

Pg. 628

There is no sorrow I have thought more about than that — to love what 
is great, and try to reach it, and yet to fail. [Dorothea to Lydgate]

Pg. 639

It seemed as impossible to bear the fatality she [Rosamond] had drawn 
down on him [Ladislaw] without venting his fury as it would be to a 
panther to bear the javelin-wound without springing and biting.

Pg. 640



Rosamond, while these poisoned weapons were being hurled at her, was 
almost losing the sense of her identity, and seemed to be waking into 
some new terrible existence. 

Pg. 641

And so they remained for many minutes, opposite each other, far apart, 
in silence; Will's face still possessed by a mute rage, and Rosamond's 
by a mute misery. The poor thing had no force to fling out any passion 
in return; the terrible collapse of the illusion towards which all her 
hope had been strained was a stroke which had to thoroughly shaken 
her: her little world was in ruins, and she felt herself tottering in 
the midst as a lonely bewildered consciousness.

Will wished that she would speak and bring some mitigating shadow 
across his own cruel speech, which seemed to stand staring at them 
both in mockery of any attempt at revived fellowship. But she said 
nothing, and at last with a desperate effort over himself, he asked, 
"Shall I come in and see Lydgate this evening?"

"If you like," Rosamond answered, just audibly. 

Pg. 655

Dorothea waited a little; she had discerned a faint pleasure stealing 
over Rosamond’s face. But there was no answer, and she went on, with a 
gathering tremor, “Marriage is so unlike everything else. There is 
something even awful in the nearness it brings. Even if we loved 
someone else better than — than those we were married to, it would be 
no use” — poor Dorothea, in her palpitating anxiety, could only seize 
her language brokenly — “I mean, marriage drinks up all our power of 
giving or getting any blessedness in that sort of love. I know it may 
be very dear but it murders our marriage — and then the marriage stays 
with us like a murder — and everything else is gone. And then our 
husband — if he loved and trusted us, and we have not helped him, but 
made a curse in his life ... I know, I know that the feeling may be 
very dear — it has taken hold of us unawares — it is so hard, it may 
seem like death to part with it — and we are weak — I am weak —” 

The waves of her own sorrow, from out of which she was struggling to 
save another, rushed over Dorothea with conquering force. She stopped 
in speechless agitation, not crying, but feeling as if she were being 
inwardly grappled. 



Pg. 675

“I have promised to marry Mr. Ladislaw, and I am going to marry him.”

The tone in which Dorothea said this was a note that Celia had long 
learned to recognise. She was silent, a few moments, and then said, as 
if she had dismissed all contest, “Is he very fond of you, Dodo?”

“I hope so. I am very fond of him.”

“That is nice,” said Celia, comfortably. “Only I would rather you had 
such a sort of husband as James is, with a place very near, that I 
could drive to.”

Dorothea smiled, and Celia looked rather meditative. Presently she 
said, “I cannot think how it all came about.” Celia thought it would 
be pleasant to hear the story.

“I daresay not,” said Dorothea, pinching her sister’s chin. “If you 
knew how it came about, it would not seem wonderful to you.”

“Can’t you tell me?” said Celia, settling her arms cozily.

“No, dear, you would have to feel with me, else you would never know.”


